SWALE JOINT TRANSPORTATION BOARD

MINUTES of the Meeting held in the Council Chamber, Swale House, East Street, Sittingbourne, Kent, ME10 3HT on Monday, 12 September 2016 from 5.31pm - 7.52 pm.

PRESENT: Councillors Cameron Beart, June Garrad, Bryan Mulhern, Prescott, Ken Pugh, Ghlin Whelan and Mike Whiting (Vice-Chairman).

Kent County Councillors: Mike Baldock, Bowles (Chairman), Lee Burgess and Harrison.

Kent Association of Local Councils: Councillors Dave Austin, Peter Macdonald and Richard Palmer.

OFFICERS PRESENT: Alan Blackburn, Philippa Davies, Mike Knowles, Katie Pettitt, Joe Ratcliffe and Steve Wilcock.

ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: Councillors Roger Clark, Mike Henderson, Alan Horton, David Simmons and John Wright.

Consultants: John Elliott and Mike Talbot.

APOLOGIES: Kent County Councillors Tom Gates and Roger Truelove.

862 EMERGENCY EVACUATION PROCEDURE

The Chairman drew attention to the evacuation procedure.

863 MINUTES

The Minutes of the Meeting held on 4 July 2016 (Minute Nos. 766 – 773) were taken as read, approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

864 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

No interests were declared.

865 PUBLIC SESSION

Mr Hope, a local resident from Teynham, submitted a petition to the Chairman. Mr Hope spoke on the traffic issues along the A2 in Teynham and referred to a serious accident at the beginning of the year when two people were killed, and two seriously injured. He considered the A2 to be dangerous and stated that there had been a number of accidents over the years in the area.

Mr Hope explained that the petition had been signed by 350 people and an online petition signed by 200 people. The petition requested that traffic calming measures be implemented so that the start of the 30mph speed limit be from Nouds Lane,

Lynsted, to give more warning; that enforceable speed cameras at either end of Teynham be implemented; and the speed limit be reduced to 50mph from Judds Folly, Faversham to Nouds Lane, Lynsted. Mr Hope considered these measures would increase driver awareness, especially with the expansion of housing and businesses with increasing traffic flows.

The Chairman advised that he would present the petition to the Kent County Council Cabinet Member for Environment and Transport.

Mr Peto, Dunkirk Parish Council, spoke on item 7 of the agenda, Formal Objections to Traffic Regulation Order Swale Amendment 1, in relation to the proposed restrictions in The Street/Canterbury Road, Boughton-under-Blean/Dunkirk. Mr Peto outlined the history of parking in this area and explained that the parking affected the sight lines. Mr Peto requested that the restrictions be progressed.

This item was discussed by Members later in the meeting.

866 SWALE FREIGHT MANAGEMENT PLAN

The Chairman welcomed consultants Mr John Elliott and Mr Mike Talbot to the meeting.

The report set-out the Swale Freight Management Plan (FMP) whereby the successful DEFRA Grant application made by the Environmental Protection Team in 2013 for the development of a Plan, included the proviso that the plan was completed by the end of 2016. John Elliott Consultancy and Mike Talbot Associates had been appointed to produce the Plan by the end of 2016 in line with the funding requirements from DEFRA.

Mr Talbot gave a presentation to the Board. His presentation included the following points:

Adverse affects of freight transport:- pollution; congestion; lorry parking; noise and vibration; and damage to highways;

Cause of problems:- volume of traffic; proportion of heavy goods vehicles in traffic; different types of lorries; lack of parking facilities; and not much resilience or options in Swale for freight movement alternatives;

The FMP originated from air quality work, and the issue was not just all about lorries, i.e. vans were also a problem.

Impact on Swale:- problems on junctions of M2 (junction 5) and other A249 junctions; poor air quality; issues on some local roads, with roads not being able to cope with additional traffic; and additional growth would add to the problem.

Mr Talbot outlined the role of Swale Borough Council (SBC) within the FMP by direct intervention using planning powers and licensing conditions; influencing behaviour of lorry drivers and companies; and working with other parties to promote lorry parking; improve A249 junctions; improve the M2 at junctions 5 and 7, plus an

additional junction; alternatives to freight traffic; local road management changes; and improved freight route planners to keep lorries off unsuitable roads.

Mr Talbot welcomed the views of the Board.

Councillor Mike Whiting proposed the following tabled recommendations, in addition to those set-out in the report, as below:

- (1) That the JTB notes the officers' report and agrees the value of rail freight as part of a multi-modal integrated transport policy for the Borough to help bring further economic benefit.
- (2) That the JTB recommends the provision of an international rail head on the Sheerness Branch Line be included within the Swale Freight Management Plan to be delivered by DEFRA in December 2016, as a necessary part of the Borough and Kent's freight transport infrastructure.
- (3) That the JTB recommends the provision of an international rail head on the Sheerness Branch Line be included within the Swale Transportation Strategy 2014 31 as a necessary part of the Borough and Kent's freight transport infrastructure.
- (4) That the JTB recommends officers prepare and submit, in consultation with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Board, a response on behalf of the Board and Swale Borough Council to Kent County Council's Local Transport Plan 4: Delivering Growth without Gridlock 2016 31 consultation, and the Freight Plan consultation, highlighting the benefit of an international rail head in the county and proposing the Sheerness Branch Line as the preferred site due to proximity to the continent, the availability of suitable land, existing and proposed infrastructure for modal shift opportunities, (sea, rail and road) and local industry support.

The Chairman seconded the additional recommendations.

Members made comments which included: disappointed in lack of reference to rail freight; should utilise port facilities more; would like to see a rail head feature more in the Plan; poor air quality was an increasing issue; welcomed the strategy; would like to include buses, as well as taxis, in the Action Plan; lorries used roads unsuitable for their use; traffic on the A2 was getting worse, an additional M2 iunction was needed west of Faversham, east of Sittingbourne; interested to see alternatives to road transport; needed to consider that A251 was the only road south of Faversham, and was a single lane carriageway which was 'diabolical'; consider benefits of 20s plenty; a more 'joined-up' approach was needed to include enforcement in planning powers; question whether 20s plenty would have an impact; promotion of better lorry driving was difficult to enforce; junction improvements were crucial; a mega lorry park would make it harder to achieve smaller, local parks; Ospringe by-pass needed to be looked at again; lorry parking was a real issue on the Isle of Sheppey; suggested Neats Court at Queenborough was a good location for a lorry park; welcomed rail freight option, but this would only work long haul; ideal location for rail depot would be at Ridham; traffic lights caused more pollution than roundabouts; switching vehicles off caused more pollution when they were switched on again; completion of Sittingbourne Northern Relief Road

would help; a strategic solution to lorry parks was needed, not smaller lorry parks; private hire vehicles and buses, plus any vehicles carrying people should be included in Action Plan 3 (b); vans were also an issue; unsure that move to rail freight would be economical; M2 needed to be upgraded between the A249 and A251; with more passenger train movements, questioned whether there was also capacity for rail freight, and whether the infrastructure allowed the vision in the Plan to go forward; hands were tied with regard to planning powers because of planning legislation; needed to recognise that local Councillor opinion of an area's suitability for development should be considered against the views of statutory consultees; issues of cost of clearing up after stays at lorry parks; smaller lorry parks were easier to manage and direct lorries to; and any effort to complete the Northern Relief Road, without a link to the M2, would make traffic in Teynham and Norton worse.

The Chairman thanked the consultants for attending the meeting.

Members thanked officers for the report.

Recommended:

- (1) That the preparation of a Swale Freight Management Plan to identify opportunities to reduce air pollutants form freight transport and other commercial vehicle sources in the Borough be supported.
- (2) That any other relevant concerns be considered and be incorporated in the final report.
- (3) That the completed DEFRA approved report be brought back to the JTB early in 2017.
- (4) That the JTB notes the officers' report and agrees the value of rail freight as part of a multi-modal integrated transport policy for the Borough to help bring further economic benefit.
- (5) That the JTB recommends the provision of an international rail head on the Sheerness Branch Line be included in the Swale Freight Management Plan to be delivered by DEFRA in December 2016, as a necessary part of the Borough and Kent's freight transport infrastructure.
- (6) That the JTB recommends the provision of an international rail head on the Sheerness Branch Line be included in the Swale Transportation Strategy 2014 31 as a necessary part of the Borough and Kent's freight transport infrastructure.
- (7) That the JTB recommends officers prepare and submit, in consultation with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Board, a response on behalf of the Board and Swale Borough Council to Kent County Council's Local Transport Plan 4: Delivering Growth without Gridlock 2016 31 consultation and the Freight Plan consultation, highlighting the benefit of an international rail head in the county and proposing the Sheerness Branch Line as the preferred site due to proximity to the continent, the availability of suitable

land, existing and proposed infrastructure for modal shift opportunities, (sea, rail and road) and local industry support.

867 FORMAL OBJECTIONS TO TRAFFIC REGULATION ORDER SWALE AMENDMENT 1

This report provided a summary of formal objections and support received in relation to the recently advertised Traffic Regulation Order Amendment 1.

Members welcomed Recommendation (1), The Street/Canterbury Road, Boughton-under-Blean/Dunkirk.

Members raised the following points in relation to Recommendation (2), rear of St. Michael's House, Sittingbourne: considered yellow lines should not be implemented to facilitate a car park, people should not be prevented from parking along the road; lines should be added to the opening of the road, not on its entire length; were further measures required, if the highway was being blocked, the Police should be enforcing penalties?; and tickets could be issued, but it was likely the vehicle would be there for the rest of the day obstructing the highway.

Kent County Councillor Mike Baldock moved a motion not to progress Recommendation (2) and to wait for Kent County Council Highways & Transportation to come back with further proposals for the road. This was seconded by Kent County Councillor Lee Burgess and upon being put to the vote the motion to not progress was agreed.

Members raised the following points in relation to Recommendation (3), Cook's Lane, Milton Regis: this issue had become worse over the last few months; and the road was unsafe and dangerous at this location. A visiting Ward Member advised that the situation had become untenable for local residents, with vehicles parking entirely on the footpath.

Recommended:

- (1) That the proposed restrictions in The Street/Canterbury Road, Boughton-under-Blean/Dunkirk be progressed.
- (2) That the proposed restrictions to the rear of St. Michael's House in Sittingbourne not be progressed and to wait for Kent County Council Highways & Transportation to come back with further proposals for the road.
- (3) That the proposed restrictions in Cooks Lane, Milton Regis be progressed and Biffa be reminded of their comments for the Planning Application at their Gas Road site.

868 INFORMAL CONSULTATION ON PROPOSED WAITING RESTRICTIONS AT LOVE LANE, FAVERSHAM AND CAPEL ROAD (WEST), SITTINGBOURNE

This report provided a summary of informal consultation results with residents and statutory consultees on proposals to install waiting restrictions in Love Lane, Faversham and Capel Road (west), Sittingbourne.

Members raised the following points in relation to Recommendation (1), Love Lane, Faversham: the problem was getting worse, welcomed the proposal; and this was important so that people could visit the cemetery safely.

Members raised the following point in relation to Recommendation (2), Capel Road (west), Sittingbourne: Ward Members should be informed, so that more residents were encouraged to respond to the consultation.

Recommended:

- (1) That the proposed restrictions in Love Lane, Faversham, including the amendments suggested by a resident to add further restrictions at the vehicle entrance to the flats near the cemetery be progressed.
- (2) That the proposed restrictions in Capel Road (west), Sittingbourne be deferred to the December meeting of the JTB so that Ward Members could encourage more residents to respond to the consultation.

869 KENT COUNTY COUNCIL LOCAL TRANSPORT PLAN 4: DELIVERING GROWTH WITHOUT GRIDLOCK (2016-2031) (CONSULTATION DRAFT)

This report detailed the purpose and content of KCC's draft Local Transport Plan 4: Delivering Growth without Gridlock and focused on the priorities for Swale, and invited the JTB to consider responding to the survey.

The Principal Transport Planner (Strategy) advised that KCC had a statutory duty to have a Local Transport Plan (LTP), which incorporated a refresh of Growth without Gridlock. She drew Members' attention to the local priorities at the end of the report and advised that there was a 12-week public consultation up to 30 October 2016, followed by a revised LTP being adopted by KCC in 2017.

Members raised points which included: urge KCC to use 20s plenty to provide safer travel in towns and villages; M2 needed to be widened at Faversham end; Northern Relief Road needed to be completed on eastern side of Sittingbourne, if not completely, an interim measure of a one-way road accepting traffic from Teynham; school transport options should be included in the consultation; would like to see Barton Hill Drive/Lower Road, Minster and increased rail structure included in the Growth and Infrastructure Framework; welcomed upgrade to A249 junction; would like to see better road network on the Isle of Sheppey as a priority, especially beyond Eastchurch on the rural roads; cycle lanes needed to be improved; more frequent train services to rural destinations; and 20s plenty schemes increased pollution.

The Chairman proposed that due to the timescale, delegated powers be given to him, the Vice-Chairman and the Cabinet Member for Environment and Rural Affairs, following meetings with the Economy and Community Services Manager and Spatial Planning Manager, to report back to the consultation with issues that the Board had raised. This was seconded by Councillor Mike Whiting.

The Principal Transport Planner (Strategy) advised that she would take the comments received at the meeting, back to KCC, and encouraged further responses to be submitted.

Resolved:

(1) That the report be noted and delegated powers be given to the Chairman, the Vice-Chairman and the Cabinet Member for Environment and Rural Affairs, following meetings with the Economy and Community Services Manager and Spatial Planning Manager, to report back to the consultation with issues that the Board had raised.

870 HIGHWAYS WORKS PROGRAMME

The Board considered the report which provided an update on the identified schemes approved for consultation in 2016/17.

The District Manager for Swale agreed to provide further updates on the following:

Page 61 – Wards Hill Road, Minster – one side completed, not done very well, would like it to be inspected.

Page 62 – North Street, Queenborough – conflicting notices, improved information requested.

Page 71 - Ospringe School, Water Lane, Faversham – there had been problems with the works, investigation needed.

Page 72 – Staplehurst Road, Sittingbourne – timescale requested for the Agreement to be signed.

Page 72 - Selling Road, Faversham – clarification as to whether the access had been re-aligned.

Page 73 – Whitstable Road, Faversham – status of kerb work required.

Page 74 – A2/A251 junction, Faversham – information sought on previous consideration of a roundabout at the top of The Mall, with a slip road at the back of the Fire Station, Faversham.

Page 74 – A2500 Lower Road/Queenborough Road – confirmation sought on funding from County Member to move the 30mph sign in Leysdown to Eastchurch side of the school.

Page 75 – The Brents, Faversham – more information on the status of the provision of dropped kerbs.

Resolved:

(1) That the report be noted.

871 PROGRESS UPDATE REPORT

Members considered the report that gave an update on the progress made regarding various schemes in the Borough.

A Member requested an update on Minute No. 218/09/14, Lower Road junction with Barton Hill Drive, Isle of Sheppey, and requested a copy of the consultation. The District Manager for Swale agreed to follow this up.

Resolved:

(1) That the report be noted.

Chairman

Copies of this document are available on the Council website http://www.swale.gov.uk/dso/. If you would like hard copies or alternative versions (i.e. large print, audio, different language) we will do our best to accommodate your request please contact Swale Borough Council at Swale House, East Street, Sittingbourne, Kent, ME10 3HT or telephone the Customer Service Centre 01795 417850.

All Minutes are draft until agreed at the next meeting of the Committee/Panel